Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
November 10, 2014
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30, November 10, 2014 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Scott Brown. Also present was Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Recreation Director Jerrid Otis, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Highway employee Russell Young, one (1) resident and five (5) high school seniors from Westmoreland Central School.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one in the audience wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting, stated the Highway Superintendent was not here yet and asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that he sent in the disc with all the address changes to the County, which has to be submitted in October.  He has received the tax abatement information for the Ambulatory Surgery Center on Route 233.  He added that he will be on the roads updating the assessment records.

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported the following permits were issued in the month of October.

	Month
	Oct-14
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	10/7/14
	2014-0091
	Maxam
	Charles
	7311 NYS Route 5
	326.000-1-26.1
	Comm addition
	$144.00

	10/14/14
	2014-0092
	O'Dell
	Andrew
	6394 Dix Road
	273.000-1-28.5
	Storage Building
	$62.00

	10/14/14
	2014-0093
	Hart
	Thomas
	7645 E South Street
	315.018-3-16
	Garage
	$20.00

	10/14/14
	2014-0094
	Guido
	Francis
	7710 Stone Road
	303.000-1-40.4
	Car port
	$35.00

	10/14/14
	2014-0095
	Camelot Village LLC
	 
	6377 NYS Route 233
	274.000-1-21.3
	Septic
	$45.00

	10/16/14
	2014-0096
	Cucharale
	Chris
	6808 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-50.2
	Addition
	$65.00

	10/21/14
	2014-0097
	Carillo
	Victor
	7532 E South Street
	315.000-1-61
	Garage/Shed
	$20.00

	10/21/14
	2014-0098
	Coleman
	Karen
	6201 Bartlett Road
	274.000-1-75.1
	Storage shed
	$22.00

	10/21/14
	2014-9994
	Diianna
	Mike
	5790 Eureka Road
	288.000-2-9.2
	Wood stove insp.
	$50.00

	10/21/14
	2014-9993
	Seufert
	Roger
	6760 Skinner Road
	302.000-2-52
	Coal stove insp.
	$50.00

	10/21/14
	2014-9992
	Morgan
	Theresa
	5191 Jenkins Road
	301.000-1-45
	Wood stove insp.
	$50.00

	10/21/14
	2014-9991
	Gingerhouse LLC
	 
	15 Seymour Lane
	314.000-1-56.13
	Site plan
	$150.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$713.00


Supervisor Eisnor commented that he still sees people coming and going from the house on Route 233 that the Town designated as unsafe.  Codes Officer Williamson stated there is not much more the Town can do.  The owner of the property is still alive and living in a nursing home.  Most likely the property will go up for tax sale within the next few years.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and indicated that no water report was submitted this month.  Supervisor Eisnor added that he has been in touch with Water Plant Operator Ted Flint who advised him the new peristaltic pumps are here and are scheduled to be installed next week.  Mr. Flint also advised that he has six (6) new shuts-off valves for Newman Drive in the Tindall Water District; these will also be installed next week.
Highway Superintendent Eddy arrived at 6:12 P.M.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Highway report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

      A)  We have started tree work and are still picking up brush and leaves.
      B)  We have been working on getting the plows and sanders ready.
      C)  There has been a Beaver problem on Tudman Road causing flooding, we have been busy    

             combating them.
      D)  The new truck is in Harrisville having the box and plow installed.

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board what their feelings are regarding charging the School for the salt/sand mixture the school has been receiving from the Town.  Superintendent Eddy calculates a cost of this mixture at $11.93 per cubic yard and the school uses around 50 cubic yards each year.  Discussion continued regarding shared services and what the school could do for the Town in exchange for the sand/salt mixture, if union employees could participate in shared services and how and when the school should be notified if the Town decided to charge for the sand/salt mixture.  Ultimately it was decided that Supervisor Eisnor would discuss this issue with the Superintendent of Schools.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Highway Superintendent who plows Saunders Road.  Superintendent Eddy replied that Kirkland does, Pryor Road is plowed by Westmoreland.  Superintendent Eddy stated he was approached by a resident of Saunders Road who wants to subdivide his property into building lots and wants the Westmoreland Highway Department to install an intersection on Saunders Road to afford access to these properties.  The Highway Superintendent stated he does not want to get involved in the project, but would provide the road specifications if the property owner wanted to hire someone to do that.
Lisa Tabor from Attorney Mattacola’s office arrived at 6:37 P.M.
Councilperson Husted asked how the GPS systems were working in the trucks.  Superintendent Eddy replied they were working fine and he has been able to track movements and address some issues.  Right now Verizon has suspended usage stating the renewal contract was not paid.  The Highway Superintendent is working with John Scott and Verizon to rectify the situation.  The Town has not yet been billed for the renewal.

Councilperson Hebbard asked if any work will be done on the sidewalks this year.  The Highway Superintendent replied that it was doubtful.  All that is left is from the Church driveway to Nice & Easy.  Superintendent Eddy stated that a lot of time has been lost this year because of the beaver problems and the work that was done at the park.  Councilperson Hebbard asked why the Highway Department waits so late into the year to start the sidewalk project.  Superintendent Eddy stated that the regular Town work, roads, ditches, mowing, culverts etc. have to come first.  When time and weather allows the sidewalks are addressed.  Councilperson Pritchard commented that because the Highway Department has not had to haul sand this year, there should be ample time to finish some of these smaller projects.  The Highway Superintendent replied that it requires his entire crew to work on the sidewalks and again indicated that the work at the Park and the beaver situation took up a lot of their time.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Attorneys report.

Attorney Lisa Tabor reported that during the month of October the Mattacola Firm has

       -    
Corresponded with County regarding the Town’s workers’ compensation plan;

· Reviewed Agreement for the Control of Snow and Ice on County Roads and corresponded with Oneida County Department of Public Works regarding same;

· Continued reviewing proposed hydro-fracking ban and considering different options for editing the proposed ban;

· Appeared on behalf of the Town in connection with Violations; and 

· Worked on inter-municipal agreement with Whitestown.
Ms. Tabor advised the Board that Camelot Village is now seeking reimbursement from the Town of Whitestown to hook into their water line.  There have been numerous correspondences going back and forth; right now the Town just has to wait for this to be worked out between the two parties.

The Hydro-fracturing ban is close to being complete and will be presented to the Planning Board prior to the December 1, 2014 meeting.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Ms. Tabor for her report and asked for the Reading Center report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in October we loaned out 1,346 items and purchased thirty-six (36) new books for $535.22.  The volunteers have weeded old and torn books making room for the new ones.
The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked the Recreation Directors report.

Recreation Director Jerrid Otis advised the Board that the pool has been officially winterized and closed for the year.  He again asked if the Board has a definitive answer as to whether the pool will re-open next year.  He needs to know how to proceed with fundraising.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that without the grant promised by Senator Griffo’s office the pool definitely will not open.  The grant paperwork has been sent to the state but nothing has been returned.  There is no way to determine if/when the Town will receive anything.  
Councilperson Pritchard stated that even with the grant it is not the long term solution for the pool and we are just funding a dead horse.  It will not look good for the Town to accept the Grant money from Senator Griffo and then not be able to fund the pool every year. Councilperson Hebbard agreed and added that fundraising would have to exceed $20,000.00 every year to sustain operations.  Discussion continued in regard to National Grid costs incurred by the pool.
Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Westmoreland Recreation Association is defunct.  Mr. Otis replied relatively yes as Mr. Calogero has resigned, although no records have been returned to the Recreation Director.

Supervisor Eisnor asked if anyone was privy to a letter that Mr. Calogero was distributing regarding the needs of the Westmoreland Pool.  No one had seen it.

The Supervisor thanked Mr. Otis for his report and asked for the Town Clerks report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported in October, the Town Clerk’s office sold ten (10) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-seven (57) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred dog license, for $538.00.  Of that, $90.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $448.00, which includes $8.00 in late fees.

On October 6, 2014 twenty-one (21) late notices were sent out for dogs due in September 2014.  Renewal notices, for forty-four (44) dogs due in November, were sent out October 31, 2014.

DECALS sales totaled $851.00, of which the Town realized $44.08 in commissions.

There were four (4) marriage licenses issued in October for a total of $160.00, of which the Town realized $70.00, and fourteen (14) certified copies were issued for $140.00.

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Michelle Batson-request from Girl Scouts to sing Christmas Carols at the Tree Lighting.
2. Bond, Schoeneck & King, PLLC- notification of tax abatement for Oneida Healthcare Ambulatory Surgery Center.

3. Association of Towns- Personnel Management School application.

4. Williamson Law Books- information on credit card application through Williamsons.

5. Mattacola Law Firm- copy of letter sent to Harris Samuels, Esq. requesting status of Westmoreland’s withdrawal from County’s Workers Compensation Plan.

6. Mattacola Law Firm- copy of correspondence sent to Oneida County Department of Public Works regarding Snow and Ice Agreement.

7. Insurance Services Office- announcement of Westmoreland Fire Districts ISO rating.

8. American Red Cross- consolidation of districts.

9. Unknown author- letter requesting information on an alien abduction that supposedly occurred in Westmoreland in 1968.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Ossont-October
$12,823.00

2. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Bowers-September
$12,434.00

3. Liberty Mutual


ins payment plow towing
$      775.00

4. Westmoreland Cemetery
fuel June-August

$      432.49


5. Clark Mills Fire District

fuel



$      323.12

6. County of Oneida

roadside mowing payment
$ 13,605.00

7. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel      August & September              $315.34

8. Westmoreland School

fuel



$   2,658.57

9. Westmoreland School

fuel



$ 12,984.96

10. Westmoreland FD

fuel



$   1,568.61
The Town Clerk added that the Blood Drive held on November 8, 2014 resulted in 17 donors, six of which were walk-ins.

The Clerk also indicated that the Town was approached by a representative of the Syracuse Crunch hockey offering discounted tickets to the “Frozen Dome Classic” on November 22, 2014. Tickets at the discounted price are $18.50, anyone wishing to attend needs to let the Clerk know by November 14, 2014.

Councilperson Husted inquired of the Clerk why her own personal checks were used to register Planning Board and Zoning Board members for training classes.  The Clerk explained that the registration forms were dropped off after the last Board meeting.  In order for the members to attend the class the fee had to be submitted.  The Clerk indicated that a memo will be going out explaining that registrations must be submitted prior to the Board meeting or each employee will be responsible to register themselves.  Councilperson Husted stated he was concerned over the possibility of personal accounts falling under a FOIL request.  The Attorney agreed and the Clerk was told to contact the NYS Association of Towns to inquire where the Town can obtain a credit card.
Councilperson Pritchard stated they he did some research on the amount of leave time the Highway Employees received.  He indicated that each highway employee earns eight (8) hours of leave time for every one-hundred and sixty (160) regular hours worked.
Councilperson Pritchard stated he feels the issue with the water meters on Seymour Lane has gone on long enough.  He referenced the fact that Burt Seymour has supplied the Town with a performance bond to be able to work on the Town’s water lines.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested the Town pull Mr. Seymour’s’ authority to work on Town water lines until such time that he complies with the water meter installations on Seymour Lane to the Towns satisfaction. 

177 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to revoke Burton Seymour’s authorization to work on the water lines within the Town of Westmoreland until such time that he complies with the water meter installations on Seymour Lane to the Towns satisfaction and to notify Mr. Seymour by certified letter of same.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the Tindall Water district meter changes are down to four (4) holdouts.  One is a new resident and Councilperson Hebbard feels additional consideration should be given to the new owners.  Registered letters have been sent to the remaining three (3) residents indicating that if installation or an appointment has not been made by November 21, 2014, the Town will have the water shut off for non-compliance.
Councilperson Hebbard indicated he will be removing the monitor from the Town Park this week to protect it from the cold.  He continued by stating he feels the fences at the Town Park should be extended to prevent unauthorized driving through the Park.

Councilperson Brown reiterated where we are in the process of our withdrawal from the County’s Workers Compensation program.  Comp Alliance will become the Town’s carried effective January 1, 2015, for our new claims and works with a third party administrator who will manage all three of our open claims.  Discussion continued regarding the final payoff amount and the findings of the Actuary we hired.  Councilperson Brown expressed concern that Westmoreland may have to use litigation to resolves some of these issues.  Attorney Lisa Taber indicated that the County will not want any litigation over this withdrawal.  
Supervisor Eisnor notified the Board that both the North Star and the Whiteman applications under the Farmland Protection Act were denied.  Councilperson Pritchard added that he saw the application winners and they were all in the lower Hudson Valley, the Finger Lakes region and Long Island.

The Supervisor announced the County has sent payment for the roadside mowing in the amount of $13,605.00.

The Girl Scouts have approached the Supervisor asking for permission to sing Christmas Carols at the tree lighting ceremony.  
Supervisor Eisnor spoke of a conversation he had with the Westmoreland Fire Chief Jeff Grube.  The discussed the condition of the tree at the green (dying) and the possibility of moving the tree lighting ceremony to the tree next to the Library.  Councilperson Husted thought it would be a good idea to move the ceremony the tree at the Reading Center.  He says the Town Offices are here as well as the Fire Department. Highway Superintendent Eddy commented that the lights are still on the tree at the Green.  After a short discussion it was decided to leave the tree lighting ceremony at the green for this year. 
172 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to grant the request of the Girl Scouts to sing Christmas Carols at the Tree Lighting Ceremony at the Green. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Brown advised the Board that he received a call from Teresa McFadden this afternoon asking for his support of the Historical Society having a key to the Town Hall.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he was under the impression that anyone using the Town Hall could sign out a key and return it after their event.  Discussion continued and it was decided to leave the current practice of signing out a key in place. 

The Town Clerk advised the Board that the Historical Society has indicated that they want to keep the chairs that were in the Town Clerks Office.  There are eleven (11) more chairs stored in the attic of the Town Hall.  She asked if the Highway Department could move these five (5) chairs up to the attic with the others. 
173 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve the following Budget Modifications; 

From SW4-8320.400(Source of Supply)     to   SW4-8330.400 (Purification Contractual)
$105.00

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

178 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve the following Budget Modification;

From DA5130.410 (Fuel)

to 
DA5142.400 (Snow Removal)
$47,827.30
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
179 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisors, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

180 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of September 30, 2014, October 7, 2014, October 13, 2014 and October 29, 2014 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor indicated a question has arose regarding voucher #452 in the General Fund for the creation of a cat.  The Supervisor explained that the dog control officer was called to the scene of a car/animal accident where a cat had been hit.  The Officer explained that he is not allowed to transport animals in his vehicle and asked the dog control officer to provide treatment for the animal.  The dog control officer transported the cat to the Village Vet in Canastota, where it eventually died and was cremated.  The Town has now received a bill for the veterinary services. The Board decided to pay the bill but to advise the Dog Control Officer the Town of Westmoreland will no longer be responsible for any charges incurred for a cat.
181 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid vouchers #425 through #470 of the General Fund, totaling $32,538.16  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

182 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #256 through #276, which total $276,766.32.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

183 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follow:

Tindall Water


voucher #8


which totals
$    105.00
Westmoreland Water

vouchers #67 through #75
which totals
$ 2,752.16
Spencer Settlement

vouchers #12


which totals
$    105.00

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board if December 7, 2014 at 6:00 P.M. would be acceptable for the Tree Lighting Ceremony at the Green.  All agreed.
Supervisor Eisnor then indicated our next Regular Board Meeting will be held December 8, 2014 at 6:00, instead of 6:30 to allow some time for a recognition ceremony for Terry Williamson.
Highway Superintendent Eddy advised the Board the Historical Sign has been received and is in the Highway Garage.  He asked Councilperson Pritchard to arrange with someone from the Historical Society to advise the Highway Department with the actual placement of the sign.
Supervisor Eisnor asked if there was anyone in the audience wishing to address the Board.

There were no further comments.
184 There being no other business to be brought before the Board a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:42 P.M.

Respectfully submitted, 
Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
